Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

PO Box 75115

Washington, DC 20015

Minutes

June 9, 2005

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Borbely, Fengler, Ibangha, Mack and Rice. (Commissioner Fengler announced that Commissioner Holden was on travel.)

The meeting was convened at 7:05 pm. 

 1. Agenda

Additions were made to the agenda as follows:  To New Business:  4. Community Outreach Committee Membership; 5. DDOT Transportation Study.  To ABL Committee: Membership. To the Chair’s report: a. parking restrictions on H Street; d. Clean and Safe Streets program.  The agenda was accepted 4-1.

2. Minutes

The minutes for May were approved without objection.

3. Community Comments
Paulette Joes Imani expressed her concerns about the potential new liquor store on Maryland Avenue, the increase in liquor advertising it will bring, the increased ease with which children at the nearby school will have to get hold of liquor, and the fact that that loitering around schools is already a problem.

Nicole Hammer said she had a petition signed by 15 neighbors opposing the liquor store because of the number of children in the area.  She pointed out that the community is becoming more positive and this would be a negative.

 5. Single Member District Reports
Commissioner Beatty announced that $900,000 had been restored to the City budget for Lovejoy Park, and construction would start in the fall.  She also reported there had been a meeting on the dog park at Kingman Field on June 1st and the Task Force is continuing its discussions. 

Commissioner Fengler said he had learned that the special education students at Prospect/Goding had no Internet access, which is necessary for their learning programs.  He said he is getting information resolving the problem.  He also reported that he is working with the MPD on the noise problem caused by over-amplified street preachers on the corner of 8th and H Streets.  He announced a meeting of the Wylie Street multi-agency plan group on July 14th at 6 pm. at Miner Elementary.

Commissioner Mack reported an increase in drug activity on Kramer Street.  She also announced Gear Up to Clean Up, a first joint project with her SMD and ANC 5B11, in conjunction with DPW, in the 1500-1900 blocks of Benning Road, on Saturday, July 16th.

Commissioner Ibangha reported that Commander McGuire had made a presentation at his SMD meeting, and reported that crime is going down in his SMD.  He said he had asked that the names of released criminals in the area should be given to the community.  He also reported that he and former Commissioner Colleen Harris had been harassed and attacked.  He was told about pending City Council legislation on the harassment of ANC Commissioners.

Commissioners Alberti, Rice and Borbely had no SMD reports.

 6. Officers Reports
Chair: Mr. Fengler reported that there had been a determination that the Maryland Avenue fire station, and the police station on 9th Street were under the control of the Office of Property Management, and that if the development of the properties was to move forward, they have to be declared surplus property.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC send a letter to OPM Director Carol Mitten requesting that the buildings be declared surplus property by the City, encouraging her to move expeditiously so that DHCD can issue its RFPs.   Mr. Borbely objected, expressing his view that the two properties should be treated separately, and that was concern in his SMD about the building being declared surplus property.  Mr. Fengler responded that DHCD has not owned, but only maintained the properties, and in order for any development to move forward the buildings had to be declared surplus.  Mr. Borbely said that it is a change in ANC position, and he had to consult with the community. Motion: Mr. Borbely moved to amend the original motion to deal with each of the two properties separately.  Ms. Mack seconded it.  Mr. Fengler pointed out that Mr. Borbely insisted in previous interactions with DHCD that both properties are dealt with together, and that they should continue to be dealt with simultaneously.  OPM now has responsibility for both, and there’s no way around that.  In answer to a question from Mr. Ibangha, he pointed out that it was necessary to act expeditiously or it would mean an even longer delay in developing the properties.  Mr. Alberti called the question, which passed 9-0. A vote was taken on Mr. Borbely’s amendment, which failed 2-4.  Mr. Rice pointed out that DHCD had said they would issue the RFPs in March, and expressed his concern that the longer there is no action, the more difficult the situation becomes. The original motion was then passed 4-1, with Mr. Borbely voting in opposition.

Mr. Fengler reported that Chuck-You Chicken will not be allowed to operate as a fast food establishment without notifying the ANC of its zoning status.  He also announced that the rush hour parking restrictions on H Street were being lifted.

Vice Chair:  Mr. Ibangha had no report.

Secretary: Mr. Borbely asked that the by-laws change for scheduling agenda materials be moved to the end of the meeting

Treasurer:  Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s report.  The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $5,594.72 and that the savings account balance was $4,136.59.  Motions:  Mr. Alberti moved that checks for the following amounts be approved: $137.50 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing meeting minutes (Check #1249); for $174 to the Cheerleading Co. (grant to Gibbs Elementary (Check #1250); for $500 to Voice of the Hill for an April ad (Check #1247); and for $1113.81 to Kinko’s copying expenses (Check #1248).  The motion was seconded by Mr. Borbely, and approved without objection, leaving a checking account balance of $3,669.41, and a savings account balance of $4,137.95, for a closing total of $7,807.36.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Mr. Fengler, and approved without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $50 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for April.    The motion was passed without objection.  

4. Committee Reports
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing

Ms. Beatty reported the absence of a quorum at the last ABL meeting.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that the ANC send a letter to the ABC suggesting that it revise its proposed procedure regarding unsolicited amendments to voluntary agreements to include a statement that it will include written explanations and rationales for amendments prior to a hearing or mediation.  It was seconded by Ms. Beatty, and passed without objection.

Economic Development and Zoning

Motion: Mr. Rice asked the ANC to approve the Committee’s recommendation that the ANC send a letter to Councilmember Ambrose and DHCD supporting the concept of mixed-income residential development on a city-owned site in Rosedale, on 17th Street between D and E Streets NE, reserving the right to provide further input on traffic management, architectural style, and unit configuration as more detailed plans are developed.  The committee also recommended that IDS/DC (the developer) work with the appropriate SMD representatives to keep residents informed. This issue was raised that the community wants input into the definition of low-income and affordable housing.  Residents are concerned about such issues as jobs and the availability of senior citizen units.  The motion passed without objection

Motion: Mr. Rice asked the ANC to approve the Committee’s recommendation to support the request of Peace Baptist Church for zoning variances to allow the construction of a new entrance lobby for the church, located at 712 18th Street NE.  The motion was passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Rice moved that the ANC support the Committee’s recommendation that the ANC send a letter of “no objection” to the Historic Preservation Review Board or proposed construction of a 2-story rear addition, demolition of a garage, and face alterations at 807-809 Maryland Avenue NE.  The motion was passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Rice asked the ANC to approve the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter of support to the Zoning Commission for a text amendment that would allow, but not mandate, pervious paving materials in open parking spaces, access aisles, driveways, ramp areas and parking lots.  It would also encourage use of natural design techniques that store, infiltrate, evaporate and detain runoff in close proximity to where the runoff is generated.  The motion was passed without objection.

The report of the Economic Development and Zoning Committee was accepted without objection.

Community Outreach

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that $500 be granted to KidPower for the purchase of program supplies and materials for its summer camp program serving 30 “at risk” youth.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti, and passed without objection.

The committee report was accepted without objection

Schools

Motion: Mr. Borbely moved that the ANC send a letter to DCPS urging full funding for school libraries.  It was seconded by Ms. Mack.  Mr. Alberti objected to the lack of inclusion of a draft letter in the agenda packet, and the ANC’s lack of information on the issue.  He asked whether anyone from DCPS had presented at the Schools Committee meeting.  Ms. Beatty expressed her concern that there was a lack of information, and she would like to see more.  Mr. Rice said there should be more specificity when such requests are made.  Mr. Fengler reminded Mr. Borbely that the ANC had approved testimony on school construction, and while Ms. Spencer had reported what she said, the ANC had received no written testimony.  Mr. Borbely said it was included in the committee’s report.  Mr. Alberti reiterated that he is concerned about procedures, and blindly approving requests from any committee.  The motion failed 2-4.

5. Unfinished Business
Update on Individualized Education Programs at Spingarn HS
Mr. Borbely reported that the problems with Individualized Education Programs (IEP) exist at many schools, and that there were three at Spingarn who are without IEPs.  

Alley Repair
Mr. Alberti reported on the progress of the DDOT request for suggestions for alley repair.  He said that DDOT supplied a list, which is continually updated, and requested input from the ANC.  Motion:  Mr. Alberti moved that the ANC send a letter to DDOT giving them the list of alleys recommended by ANC commissioners for repair.  He said he had received four recommendations from Mr. Rice and one from Mr. Fengler.  The motion was proved without objection.

 6. New Business
Sherwood Father’s Day Event
Jason Washington, speaking for supporters of the Father’s Day event at Sherwood Recreation Center, said that the event has been taking place for 23 years without any accidents, violence or damage to anyone’s property.  He said that it had been attended by the Mayor, Chief Ramsey and other city officials.  He said it is an opportunity for community members to get to know each other, and its only one day from 1112-8 pm.  The proceeds help young people go to baseball games.  He said it is attended by about 500 people, and canceling will destroy the community if it isn’t held.  Mr. Fengler stated that the event needs the approval of the ANC in order to get a permit from the Department of Parks and Recreation.  He said he and his neighbors are opposed to the event because of the noise, large crowds congregating outside the Sherwood fence and drinking.  The event, he said, causes a nuisance and problems and many neighbors object.

A member of the community who said he has lived on F Street for many years said that the event is very soft, and that the community is now divided.  Vanessa Ruffin said that the ANC is fostering division within the community, and that local culture could be wiped out in one day because of bias.  Another resident said that they walk the grounds and clean the ball field.  While there may be some noise, when the event is over people leave.  Dora Wiley said that there are children involved who look forward to the event, and suggested that it be worked out and come to a meeting of the minds rather than just dispose of an event that is important to the community.

Motion: Ms Mack moved that the ANC support changing the hours to 12 – 6 pm.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti. Ms. Mack pointed out that most DC events end at  6.  Mr. Alberti asked wither street closings were involved, and was told that everything is contained at Sherwood Rec Center, In answer to a question about how many people participate in the event, he was told that there was no way of knowing, churches come to sing, off duty fire and police officers, etc.  Crowd control is provided by volunteer police, and they are directed to keep the sidewalks clear.  The MPD is charged with keeping the streets clear.

Motion: Ms. Mack suggested that the provision of adequate security be added to the original motion, which was accepted.  The motion passed 3-1.

Dog Parks Legislation
Ms. Beatty discussed pending City Council legislation, introduced by Councilmember Graham, and pending in the Education, Libraries and Recreation Committee that would establish off-leash dog parks.  Motion:  Ms Beatty moved that the ANC write a letter of support for the legislation.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti, who said that the letter should include language that the ANC should be given great weight.  Vanessa Ruffin asked about enforcement in the parks, and Ms. Beatty said that park rangers would be responsible, but that the dog parks are separate areas and wouldn’t impact the safety of children.  She was asked whether Lincoln Park was a dog park, and was told no, but that a section of Stanton Park was set aside for dogs.  The motion was passed unanimously.

Liquor License Transfer, HaHu Grocery
Motion: Mr. Borbely moved to protest with the ABC the transfer of a liquor license to HaHu Grocery, 1451 Maryland Avenue NE. It was seconded by Mr. Rice.  He said he had passed out 500 letters, and heard from 45 people, 2/3 of whom are opposed.  Mr. Alberti said that this was a hot topic, and the audience was stacked with supporters of the protest.  Michael Tulu said that it would be okay for the neighborhood, and that it was unfair to penalize someone who wanted to start a business.  Mr. Borbely said that he now owns a grocery store, wants to add the liquor.  Brenda Artis said she was opposing the license, and that there are too many liquor stores in the community right now.

Ms. Beatty said that liquor stores should be at least 400 feet from a school, and she was told that since there’s an exception for New York Liquors, HaHu should have an exemption.  But HaHu is not the same class as New York, so the license should be protested and then negotiated with the owner.  Mr. Rice said that it is a clear violation of DC law, and the ANC is being put in the position of telling the ABC things they should know themselves.

Mr. Alberti said that while he supports the protest, they usually go before the ABL committee first. Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to amend the motion to direct the issue to the ABL Committee, to direct them to hold public meetings, do due diligence and draft a voluntary agreement including a prohibition on the sale of singles, and then return to the ANC with a recommendation.  It was seconded by Ms. Beatty.  Mr. Alberti said it puts the discussion back where it should be, because it wasn’t brought to the committee in a timely matter.  The amendment passed 4-0, and the original motion by a vote of 6-0.

Community Outreach Membership
Motion: A motion was made to remove Kenneth Mack from the membership of the Community Outreach Committee because of his lack of attendance.  It was passed without objection.

Community Outreach Article
Motion: A motion was made to approve the placement of an article in the Buzz and the Hill Rag soliciting sign language interpreters for ANC meetings because of the large number of hearing impaired residents in the ANC’s district.  It was approved without objection.

DDOT Transportation Update
Mr. Fengler reported that the ANC is actively participating in the Ward 6 Transportation Study, and that Dea Varsovczky was still ably representing the ANC.

DDOT Ward 6 Transportation Policy Committee
Mr. Fengler said he has taken the liberty of extending Dea Varsovczky’s responsibilities by appointing her as the ANC representative to the new Ward 6 Transportation Policy Committee, and asked the ANC for their approval.  It was approved without objection.

ABL Committee Membership

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that Jessica Ward be removed from the membership of the ABL Committee for lack of attendance.  It was approved without objection.

By-Laws Change
Motion: Mr. Borbely moved that the by-laws be modified to include changes to the deadlines for preparing materials for the ANC’s agenda:

· Recording Secretary submits draft minutes to Secretary 14 days in advance

· Secretary sends draft minutes to Commissioners for review 12 days in advance

· Agenda items (with supporting materials) must be submitted to Chairperson 10 days ahead of the meeting

· Supporting materials must be submitted to Secretary 10 days ahead of meeting.

· Chairperson submits tentative agenda to secretary 9 days ahead of meeting

· Secretary finishes assembling agenda packages and sends agenda packages to photocopy shop 8 days ahead of meeting

· Agendas are distributed to public 7 days ahead of the meeting.

He said the purpose of the changes is to provide information in a more timely fashion.  It was seconded by Ms. Beatty.

Mr. Alberti said that he wouldn’t support the changes, and that while he tries his best to abide by the schedule, he doesn’t want to be put at risk of violating ANC by-laws, and he feels confident that’s what would happen.  Mr. Rice said he agrees with Mr. Alberti, and is afraid that, like some other ANCs, the Commission could get caught up in process.  The ED and Zoning Committee already cuts it close because of its meeting schedule, and he said he could not vote for something that would put him out of compliance.  Mr. Fengler said that he had to meet the old deadlines for two years, and he did it. Ms. Beatty said that deadlines already exist, and it’s not fair to Mr. Borbely to ask him to push himself.  

The motion passed by a vote of 4-0.  However, Mr. Fengler stated that by-law changes require votes of six of the eight commissioners for passage.  The by-laws change failed.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:05.

